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Issue #4 2011-2012, April 11, 2012
Media Center Closed For Testing 
It is that time of year- testing is upon us! We will be testing approximately 190 students at a time in the media center itself, and utilizing the computer labs in O-17, O-10, and O-21 for the bulk of the days to keep the testing mainly contained to one area. This way we are able to test over half of the student population while avoiding disrupting and displacing most classes! Unfortunately, that does mean limited access to the media center, but I have worked very hard with Mr. Vaughan to minimize the disruptions. We are sorry for the inconvenience, but the media center and all computer labs will be CLOSED on: 
Mon. 4/16- Fri. 4/20- Closed all day, before and after school (FCAT)

Mon. 4/23-Tues. 4/24- Closed all day, before and after school (Geometry EOC Testing)

Tues. 5/1-Wed. 5/2- Closed all day, before and after school (Biology EOC Testing)

Tues. 5/8-Wed. 5/9- Closed all day, before and after school (Algebra EOC Testing)

Mon. 5/14-Tues. 5/15- Closed all day, before and after school (U.S. History EOC Field Test)
Change Your Passwords
We all know what a pain it is to have to change your password all the time! It can be hard to remember a new password, but use the handy built in district reminder to remind you to change your passwords for everything! Here are some of the sites you should change: 

· EDMODO! 

· Personal e-mails 
· Bank accounts!!!

· On-line shopping sites like Amazon, etc. 

Also, when accessing sites with passwords, make sure you always log out, don’t just “x” out of the window or your password could be stored. Also, NEVER leave these sites open on your work computer where students can access them and be aware of who is watching when you type in your passwords!
Keep Your Internet Browser from Remembering Passwords

It doesn’t do much good to regularly change your password if you then have your computers set to remember the passwords! All it takes in that instance is for a student to have access to your laptop for a moment and they can access your information. There is a simple procedure that will keep your internet browser from storing your passwords: 
· Right click on Internet Explorer

· Select “Properties”

· Go to “Browsing History” and click the box in front of “Delete Browsing History on Exit” 

· Click on the box that says “Delete” and check off all options on the screen that appears. 

You should only have to do this once and it will save, but it doesn’t hurt to periodically go in and check it. As a bonus- this is the quick fix for 99% of the problems teachers have with Safari Montage, including garbled audio, etc. 

MIS/ District Technology Services Changes
As you may have heard, the district is in the process of reorganizing technology services. Instead of having a tech on campus to assist you with any computer needs, the word is that there will be fewer techs and they will be centralized in 8 hubs throughout the district. They will be dispatched as teams like a district “Geek Squad.” How will this impact you? 
1.  You will HAVE to put in a service request for anything you need! This has always been the policy, but sometimes we like to grab Ernie in the hallway and ask him for a quick fix. That won’t be possible anymore.

2. You will need to be more self reliant! If we all put in work requests to have the techs come and physically plug in our computers or set up student stations they will be swamped with requests and we will never get help when we really need it.  

3.  They will not be on campus every day, so you need to have a plan to work around the broken technology until it can be fixed. Not everything can be treated as an emergency.
4.  Requests will most likely be prioritized based on seriousness of the issue, so you need to be patient with less serious issues.

5.  The beginning of the year is always EXTREMELY busy for technology services. You need to plan ahead and do whatever you can to make their job easier if you want requests to be done quickly. This can include having work done over the summer!
I will be here to help in whatever way I can, but I am not a computer tech, so please plan accordingly! 
BYOT: Bring Your Own Technology 
SCHS is in the process of applying with the school district to become an official BYOT school. Does this mean that you will have to allow students to use electronic devices in your room whenever they feel like it- absolutely not! What it means (if we are chosen by the district) is that you will have the option to incorporate student owned technology that can access wifi (laptops, smart phones, iPods, iPads, Kindles, Nooks, etc.) into your lesson plans. Students would have personal logins to the wifi on campus- this would allow their access to be filtered just like it is on school computers. Your department chairs should be checking with you to see if you are interested in being a part of a BYOT team if we are chosen. There are currently several pilot schools in Volusia County (Seabreeze and New Smyrna Beach High are the high schools), so they have been working out many of the procedures to implement BYOT. If you are interested in reading more about them, they are outlined in the Volusia County BYOT Student and Parent Guide: 

 http://myvolusiaschools.org/bbcswebdav/users/jllevene/Version1_web_copy.pdf 
Summer Technology Workshops- Websites and Prezi
I am planning to offer one all day workshop for creation of class websites using Weebly and one workshop for how to use Prezi for presentations over the summer if enough people are interested. My tentative plan is to offer one the day after we get out of school and one the week before school starts. The goal for both workshops will be for you to leave at the end of the day with something created. I will go over the basics to get you started and then assist one-on-one as you create. Please e-mail me and let me know if you are interested in one or both of these training opportunities.
Gapminder Makes Statistics Cool and Promotes a Global View
Gapminder.org is a website that is dedicated to, “fighting the most devastating myths by building a fact-based world view that everyone understands.” Basically, it is a nonprofit organization that works with the United Nations to help convert, “boring numbers into enjoyable, animated and interactive graphics.” They take statistics for different countries and world events and allow people to visualize how things have changed over time. It is very difficult to explain, but trust me, a visit to the website www.gapminder.org will be worth your time no matter what subject you teach! 

What’s New In YOUR Media Center

· Many of you have noticed that the media center now has a coffee bar. Feeding on the success of similar ventures at Deland High and Atlantic High, Beans for Books is open all day for media center patrons. In exchange for either the donation of a new or gently used book that we can use in our media collection OR for a $1 donation to be used to purchase books and technology, we provide students (and anyone else interested) with a cup of coffee, chi tea, or hot cocoa. While we are excited that we have found a way to supplement our dwindling budget and promote a positive climate in the media center, please don’t forget that Ms. Rentz’s class will also deliver coffee to your room for you! The student feedback about Beans for Books has been very positive so far, so we hope that donations will pour in (pun intended) and allow us to add to the resource collection!
· In addition to the media center computer lab of 40 computers and the media lab in O-17 with 30 computers, I have been able to reorganize spaces so that there are now TWO laptop labs with 30 computers each in the media center that teachers can access with their students. The reservation calendars for these labs can be found on the media center website at www.SpruceCreekMedia.weebly.com. Please be aware that there are additional security concerns with laptops, so read the procedures on the website before you e-mail me your requests. 
· We have been reorganizing and cleaning out the collection (removing out of date materials and books in poor condition) in order to better showcase what we have, which has helped us to increase our circulation. It is just like weeding your garden- once you remove the weeds, the flowers can shine!   
· So far this year we have checked out over 3500 books, over 2500 were FICTION books alone! 65% of the fiction books in our collection have been read at some point this year. 

What The Kids Are Reading
So, what are the kids reading? The most frequently checked out books in the past 90 days were: 
1. Catching Fire (The Hunger Games Series) by Suzanne Collins- 33 checkouts

2. The Hunger Games by Suzanne Collins- 30 checkouts

3. Mockingjay (The Hunger Games Series) by Suzanne Collins- 25 checkouts

4. Shipbreaker (Florida Teens Read nominee) by Paolo Bacigalupi- 16 checkouts

5. Thirteen Reasons Why (a Florida Teens Read winner) by Jay Asher- 16 checkouts

6. Fallout by Ellen Hopkins- 13 checkouts

7. Crank by Ellen Hopkins- 11 checkouts

8. Hate List (Florida Teens Read nominee) by Jennifer Brown- 11 checkouts

9. Identical by Ellen Hopkins- 11 checkouts

10. City of Bones by Cassandra Clare- 10 checkouts

11. Dash & Lily’s Book of Dares (Florida Teens Read nominee) by Rachel Cohn- 10 checkouts

12. Paranormalcy (Florida Teens Read nominee) by Kiersten White- 10 checkouts

13. Room by Emma Donoghue- 9 checkouts

14. Burned by Ellen Hopkins- 7 checkouts

15. A Child Called It by David Pelzer- 7 checkouts

Thank you for your continued support of our program. Please let us know how we can support you! 
